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IRP

RECONFIGURATION PANEL

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON 8 SEPTEMBER 2016
London

Present:

Lord Ribeiro


Chairman
Dr Stephen D’Souza

Dr Shane Duffy 

Mr Simon Morritt

Ms Linn Phipps 

Dr Suzanne Shale

Ms Helen Thomson
Mr Richard Jeavons

Chief Executive

Mr Martin Houghton

Secretary to Panel

Ms Victoria Mayman
Ms Rikki Butler – for item 5.3
Apologies: 

Ms Cath Broderick 

Dr Nick Coleman 

Dr Shera Chok 
Mr Glenn Douglas 

Ms Rosemary Granger
Ms Brenda Howard 
Mr Hugh Ross
1
Introduction

The Chairman welcomed members to the meeting and introduced two new clinical members. Dr Stephen D’Souza is a consultant in vascular and non-vascular interventional radiology at Lancashire Teaching Hospitals NHS Trust. Helen Thomson is a coach and independent healthcare consultant having formerly been a chief nurse and midwife at Calderdale and Huddersfield NHS Foundation Trust.
2
Declarations of interest
2.1
None.
3

Minutes of last meeting 
3.1
The minutes of the meeting on 14 July 2016 were agreed. 

4
Matters arising 
4.1
None.
5
Chairman’s update
5.1
With the clinical membership now back up to full strength, work had been ongoing to fill vacancies in the lay membership. An open recruitment campaign had been held and interviews had taken place. It was hoped to be able to announce further appointments at the November meeting. 
5.2
In light of Secretary of State’s request that the expertise and experience built up by the Panel be utilised more widely to assist successful NHS service change, a number of useful meetings had taken place. Suzanne Shale, Richard Jeavons and Martin Houghton met representatives of NHS England Specialised Commissioning on 27 July 2016 to discuss next steps for the future delivery of congenital heart disease services. Martin Houghton met representatives of NHS England and the Local Government Association on 16 August 2016 to discuss revisions to guidance on service change. He had also offered advice to health scrutiny officers from Oxfordshire about the county-wide transformation programme. Richard Jeavons had spoken to local commissioners concerning the Devon Success Regime. 
5.3
Rikki Butler advised that the Panel’s media advisors, Grayling, intended to host a discussion forum looking at NHS service change and public engagement. It was intended to invite a range of speakers, including from IRP, to talk to an invited audience about public engagement strategies for considering NHS service change. It was noted that costs associated with the event were being borne by Grayling. 
6
Request from Secretary of State for Health for initial assessment advice
6.1
The Secretary of State had asked the Panel for initial assessment advice on a referral from Devon Health and Wellbeing Scrutiny Committee (HWSC) about services at Torrington Community Hospital. 
6.2
A longstanding programme of change in the south west had sought to test different models of community healthcare provision and had strengthened local community services leading to a decline in patient admissions to Torrington Community Hospital. In July 2013, a test of change commenced suspending inpatient beds at Torrington and introducing an enhanced model of community care for people in their own homes. A decision was taken in November 2014 to provide community services using the enhanced model of care in place of the hospital beds which were closed and to support a change in use of the building to deliver additional services. In light of concerns of local residents and campaign group, STITCH, and following presentation of a task group report reviewing evidence for the change, the Devon HWSC resolved to refer the matter and wrote to the Secretary of State on 21 July 2016.
6.3
Members acknowledged that the hospital was greatly valued by the local population in a geographically isolated area. It was also noted that early engagement with the local community had not got off to the best of starts but that the NHS had been taken steps to address matters subsequently. Since the decision to close inpatient beds was taken in November 2014, the new model of enhanced home care had continued and the hospital building now operates as a health and wellbeing hub offering a variety of outpatient services.
6.4
Members did not consider that a full review would add any value. While it was clear that further work was needed to convince the local population that the new service was a better model than the previous one, the re-introduction of inpatient beds at this late stage was not a viable option for consideration. The focus now should be on developing services in collaboration with communities, key groups and those with a special interest. It doing so, the NHS could usefully provide a picture of how local services will respond to predicted growth of an ageing population and how inpatient care will be provided for those still in need of it.
7
Multispecialty community provider (MCP) emerging care model and contract framework
7.1
Members had seen the NHS document published in July 2016 which provided a useful overview of the multispecialty community provider future care model and linked in with previous Panel briefings. Members noted the potential for accountability issues to arise within the model and the need for a clear engagement strategy from the outset. 
8

Any other business
8.1
Suzanne Shale had been approached by the Health Foundation to take part in a research project being jointly conducted by the Universities of Edinburgh and Michigan examining approaches to major service change in the UK. It was noted that Linn Phipps and Martin Houghton had already been interviewed as part of the project. Linn Phipps had been invited to speak at a roundtable conversation being held later in September and would report back to the next meeting.
9
Date of next meeting
9.1
Thursday 10 November 2016.
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